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TERRORISM LEGISLATION

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 26, 1984

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUuBCOMMITTEE ON CRIME,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, at 9:10 a.m., in room B-352, Rayburn
House Office Building, Hon. William J. Hughes (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Hughes, Smith, Shaw, and Sensenbren-
ner.

Staff present: Hayden Gregory, counsel; Virginia Sloan, assistant
counsel; Theresa A. Bourgeois, staff assistant; Charlene Vanlier, as-
sociate counsel; and Phyllis N. Henderson, clerical staff.

Mr. HugHEs. The Subcommittee on Crime will come to order.

Today the Subcommittee on Crime holds its first hearing on
three bills, H.R. 5689, concerning the taking of hostages; H.R. 5690,
implementing the so-called Montreal Convention, relating to of-
fenses against aircraft and aircraft facilities; and H.R. 5612, which
authorizes the payment of rewards for information concerning acts
of terrorism.

As we all know, the concern over acts of terrorism has been very
much in the news in the last few years. Unfortunately, just last
week, we were once again confronted with the tragedy of an explo-
%ion and resulting deaths and injuries at the U.S. Embassy in

eirut.

While terrorism has for a long time been a problem of serious
proportions outside the United States, there unfortunately has
been a growing number of incidents either in the United States or
involving American citizens. We can no longer allow this situation
to continue. The time to act against terrorism, in my judgment, is
now. Passage of this legislation will send the signal—loud and
clear—that this country will not tolerate terrorism at home or
abroad.

One of the purposes of this hearing is to determine the exact
extent of the problem in the United States or affecting American
citizens. We must also determine the extent to which the exercise
of extraterritorial jurisdiction is both required by convention and is
proper.

In addition, we must decide whether the legislation before us,
which has been proposed as necessary to implement certain inter-
national conventions, meets the requirements of those conventions
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in a way that is consistent with our Constitution and the tradition-
al division of responsibilities between State and local law enforce-
ment.

We have with us today some experts on the subject and I am
looking forward to hearing their testimony.

[The three bills follow:]

98tH CONGRESS
229 H, R, 5612

To permit the payment of rewards for information concerning terrorist acts.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 8, 1984

Mr. Fascery (for himself and Mr. BROOMFIELD) (by request) introduced the fol-
lowing bill; which was referred jointly to the Committees on Foreign Affairs
and the Judiciary

A BILL

To permit the payment of rewards for information concerning
terrorist acts.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SecTiON 1. This Act may be cited as the “Act for
Rewards for Information Concerning Terrorist Acts’.
Skc. 2. (a) Title 18 of the United States Code is amend-
ed by adding the following new chapter:
“CHAPTER 204—REWARDS FOR INFORMATION

W =1 & Gt B W N e

CONéERNING TERRORIST ACTS

“Sec. 8071. Information for which rewards authorized; maximum amount.

“Bec. 8072. Determination of entitlement; consultation; Presidential approval; con-
clusiveness.

“8ec. 3078. Aliens; waiver of admission requirements.

“8ec. 3074. Hearings; rules and regulations,
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11
12
13
14
15
16
17

“Sec.
“Sec.

“See
“Sec
“Sec

3075. Protection of identity. .

3076. Exception of governmental (3fﬁ(:mls.
8077. Authorization for appropriat:wns.

3078. Eligibility for witness security program.
3079. Definitions.

“g 3071. Information for which rewards authorized; maxi-

mum amount
“Any individual who furnishes information—

“(a) leading to the arrest or conviction, In any
country, of any individual or individuals for the com-
mission of an act of terrorism against a United States
person or United States property; or

“(b) leading to the arrest or conviction, In any
country, of any individual or individuals for conspiring
or attempting to commit an act of terrorism against &
United States person or property; or

“(c) leading to the prevention, frustration or fa-

vorable resolution of an act of terrorism agamnst &

United States person or property

may be rewarded in an amount not to exceed $500,000.

“§ 3072. Determination of entitlement; consultation; Presi-

18

19
20
21
22
23

dential approval; conclusiveness

“The Attorney General shall with respect to acts of ter-

rorism primarily within the territqrial_ jurisdiction of the
United States, and the Secretary of State shall with respect
to acts of terrorism primarily outside the territorial jurisdic-
tion of the United States, determine whether an individual

furnishing information pursuant to section 3071 is entitled to

3
1 areward and the amount to be paid. Before making a reward
2 under this chapter in a matter over which there is Federal
3 criminal jurisdiction, the Secretary of State shall advise and
4 consult with the Attorney Gteneral. A reward of $100,000 or
5 more may not be made without the approval of the President
6 or his designee. A determination made by the Attorney Gen-
7 eral, the Secretary of State, or the President under this chap-
8 ter shall be final and conclusive and no court shall have
9 power or jurisdiction to review it.
10 “§ 3073. Aliens; waiver of admission requirements
11 “If the information which would justify a reward under
12 this chapter is furnished by an alien, the Attorney General,
13 after consulting with the Secretary of State, may determine
14 that the entry of such alien into the United States is in the
15 public interest and, in that event, such alien and the members
16 of his immediate family may receive immigrant visas and may
17 be admitted to the United States for permanent residence,
18 notwithstanding the requirements of the Immigration and
19 Nationality Act (8 U.8.C. 1101 et seq.).
20 “§ 3074. Hearings; rules and regulations
21 “The Attorney Geeneral and the Secretary of State, re-
22 spectively, are authorized to hold such hearings and make,
23 promulgate, issue, rescind, and amend such rules and regula-

24 tions as may be necessary to carry out the purposes of this

40~794 0 « 85 ~ D
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chapter. The provisions of subchapter II, chapter 5 of title 5,
United States Code, do not apply to this chapter.
“83075. Protection of identity

“Any reward granted under this chapter shall be certi-
fied by the Attorney General or the Secretary of State, re-
spectively. If it is determined that the identity of the recipient
of a reward or of the members of the recipient’s immediate
family must be protected, the Attorney General or the Secre-
tary of State, respectively, may take such measures in con-
nection with the payment of the reward as deemed necessary
to effect such protection.
“83076. Authorization for appropriations

“Such sums as necessary are authorized to be appropri-
ated for the purpose of this chapter.
“§83077. Exception of governmental officials

“No officer or employee of any governmenta) entity
who, while in the performance of his official duties, furnishes
the information described in section 3071 shall be eligible for
any monetary reward under this chapter.
“§3078. Eligibility for witness security program

“Any individual who furnishes information which would
justify a reward under this chapter and his immediate family

may, in the discretion of the Attorney General, participate in

the Attorney General’s witness security program authorized °

under title V of the Organized Crime Control Act of 1970.

1 “8§3079. Definitions

2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
i3
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

“As used in this chapter the term—

“(a) ‘Act of terrorism’ means an activity that—

“(1) involves a violent act or an act danger-
ous to human life that is a violation of the crimi-
nal laws of the United States or of any State,‘or
that would be a criminal violation if committed
within the jurisdiction of the United States or of
any State; and

“(2) appears to be intended—

“(A) to intimidate or coerce a civilian
population;
“(B) to influence the policy of a govern-
ment by intimidation or coercion; or
“(0) to affect the conduct of a govern-
ment by assassination or kidnaping.
“(b) ‘United States person’ means—

“(1) a national of the United States as de-
fined in section 101(a)(22) of the Immigration and
Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1101(a)(22));

“(2) an alien lawfully admitted for permanent
residence in the United States as defined in sec-
tion 101(a)(20) of the Immigration and N ationality
Act (8 U.S.C. 1101(a)(20);

“(3) any person within the United States;
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“(4) any employee or contractor of the
United States Government, regardless of national-
ity, who is the victim or intended victim of an act
of terrorism by virtue of that employment;

“(5) a sole proprietorship, partnership, com-
pany, or association composed principally of na-
tionals er permanent resident aliens of the United
States; and

“(6) a corporation organized under the laws
of the United States, any State, the District of
Columbia, or any territory or possession of the
United States and a foreign subsidiary of such
corporation.

“(c) ‘United States property’ means any real or
personal property which is within the United States or,
if outside the United States, the actual or beneficial
ownership of which rests in & United States person or
any Federal or State governmental entity of the United
States.

“(d) ‘United States’—

“(1) when used in a geographical sense, in-
cludes Puerto Rico and all territories and posses-
sions of the United States; and

“(2) when used in the context of section

3073 shall have the meaning given to it in the

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20

7

Immigration and Nationality Act (8 U.S.C. 1101

et seq.).

“(e) ‘State’ includes any State of the United
States, the District of Columbia,; the Commonwealth of
Puerto Rico, and any other possessioﬁ or territory of
the United States.

“() ‘government entity’ includes the Government
of the United States, any State or political subdivision
thereof, any foreign country, and any state, provincial,
municipal or other political subdivision of a foreign
country.

“(g) ‘Attorney General’ means the Attorney Gen-
eral of the United States or that officia] designated by
the Attorney General to perform his responsibilities
under this chapter.

“(h) ‘Secretary of State’ means the Secretary of
State or that official designated by the Secretary of
State to perform his responsibilities under this

chapter.”.

(b) The chapter analysis. of part IT of title 18, United

21 States Code, is amended by adding after the item relating to

22 chapter 203 the following new item:

“204. Rewards for information concerning terrorist acts.......... 30717,

g
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This Act may be cited as the “Act for the Prevention and Punishment of the
Crime of Hostage-Taking”.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 21, 1984

Mr. Ropivo (by request) introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL

This Act may be cited as the “Act for the Prevention and
Punishment of the Crime of Hostage-Taking”.

1 Be it enacted by the Senaée and House of Representa-
2 lwes of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 SHORT TITLE

4 SEcTION 1. This Act may be cited as the “Act for the

[

Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Hostage-
Taking”.
STATEMENT OF FINDINGS AND PURPOSE

SEC. 2. The Congress hereby findz that:

© w a o

(a) the International Convention Against the
10 Taking of Hostages (adopted by thé United Nations,

11 December 17, 1979) requires all States parties to it to

CDGJ-JG)OT#CD[\D)—L
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2
prohibit the offense of hostage-tak-ing as defined in the
Convention;

(b) hostage-taking affects domestic tranquility,
interstate and foreign commerce, and foreign relations,
endangers national security, and is an offense against
the law of nations;

(c) the purpose of this title is to fully implement
the International Convention Against the Taking of
Hostages.

SEC. 8. (a) Section 1201 of title 18, United States

Code, is amended—

(1) by deleting in subsection (a)(8) the words “sec-
tiox 101(36) of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958, as
amended (49 U.S.C. 1301(36))” and inserting in lieu
thereof ““section 101(38) of the Federal Aviation Act of
1958, as amended (49 U.8.0. 1301(38))";

(2) by deleting “or” at the end of subsection
(2)(3);

(3) by deleting the comma ai the end of subsec-
tion (a)(4) and inserting “; or”’ in lieu thereof;

(4) by adding a new subsection (a)(5) after subsec-
tion (a)(4) as follows:

“(5) a threat is made to kill, injure or to con-

tinue to detain the person in order to compel a

third party to do or abstain from doing any act as
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an explicit or implicit condition for the release of
the person,”’;
(5) by amending subsection (d) to read as follows:

“(d) Whoever attempts to violate subsection
(a)(4) or subsection (a)(5) shall he punished by im-
prisonment for not.more than twenty years.’”:
(6) by amending subsection (e) to read as follows:

“(e) If the victim of an offense under subsec-
tion (a) is an internationally protected person, or if
a threat is made to kill, injure, or to continue to
detain the vietim in order to compel a third party
to do or abstain from doing any act as an explicit
or implicit condition for the release of the victim,
the United States may exercise jurisdiction over
the offense if the offense wag committed within
the United States; the alleged offender is a na-
tional of the United States; the victim or purport-
ed victim was a national of the United States; or

the offender is present within the United States,

irrespective of the place where the offense was

committed or the nationality of the vietim or the
alleged offender. As used in this subsection, the
term ‘United States’ includes all areas under the
jurisdiction of the United States including any of

the places within the provisions of sections 5 and

Nej 0s} -3 [ex} ) H~ oV [\ =t
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14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
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4
7 of this title and section 101(38) of the Federal

Aviation Act of 1958, as amended (49 U.S.C.
1301(38)) and the term ‘national of the United
States’ has the meaning given to it in section
101(a)(22) of the Immigration and Nationality Act
(8 U.8.C. 1101(a)(22)).”;
(7) by amending subsection () to read as follows:
“(f) In the course of enforcement of subsec-
tion (a)(4) or subsection (a)(5), and any other sec-
tions prohibiting a conspiracy or attempt to vio-
late subsection (a)(4) or subsection (a)(5), the At-
torney General may request assistance from any
Federal, State, or local agency, including the
Army, Navy, Marine Corps, and Air Force, any
statute, rule or regulation to the contrary notwith-
standing.”’; and

(8) by inserting a new subsection (2) to read as

follows:

“(g) Nothing in this section shall be con-
strued as indicating an intent on the part of Con-
gress to prevent any State, commonwealth, terri-
tory or possession of the United States, or the
District of Columbia, from exercising jurisdiction
over any offense over which it would have juris-

diction in the absence of this section, nor shall

40-794 0 ~ 85 ~ 3
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anything in this section be construed as depriving

State and local law enforcement authorities of re-

sponsibility for prosecuting acts that may be viola-

tions of this section and that are violations of

State and local law, nor shall anything in subsec-

tion (a)(5) of this section be construed as authoriz-

ing the United States to exercise jurisdiction over

an offense occurring in the United States in which

the alleged offender is the parent, child, spouse,

brother or sister of any victim or in which the al-

leged offender and any victim live in the same

household and are related by blood or marriage.”.

(b)(1) The heading of section 1201 of title 18, United
States Code, is amended to read as follows:
“8 1201. Kidnapping and hostage-taking”.

(2) The analysis for chapter 55 of title 18, United States

Code, is amended by deleting the item relating to section

1201 and inserting in lieu thereof the following new item:

1201. Kidnapping and hostage-taking.”

EFFECTIVE DATE
SEC. 4. Sections 2 and 3 of this Act shall become effec-
tive only when the International Convention Against the
Taking of Hostages has come into force and the United

States has become a party to it.

15
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222 H. R. 5690

Entitled the “Aireraft Sabotage Act’’.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 21, 1984
Mr. Ropno (by request) introduced

the following bill: whi joi
to ‘the Committees on the J udiei e Worse s referred .

: tly
ary and Public Works and Transportation

A BILL

Entitled the ““Aircraft Sabotage Act’.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represenia-

2 twes of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3

4

SHORT TITLE

SECTION 1. This Act may be cited as the “Aircraft Sab-
5 otage Act”.

6 STATEMENT OF FINDINGS AND PURPOSE

7 SEC. 2. The Congress hereby finds that—

8 (2) the Convention for the Suppression of Unlaw-

9 ful Acts Against the Safety of Civil Aviation (ratified
10 by the United States on November 1, 1979) requires
11 each contracting State to establish its jurisdiction over
12

certain offenses affecting the safety of civil aviation;
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1 (b) such offenses place innocent lives in jeopardy,
2 endanger nationa] security, affect domestic tranquility,
3 gravely affect interstate and foreign commerce, and are
4 offenses against the law of nations; and
5 (c) the purpose of this Act is to implement fully
6 the Convention for the Suppression of Unlawfuy] Acts
7 Against the Safety of Civil Aviation and to expand the
8 Protection accorded to aircraft and related facilities.
9 SEC. 3. (a) Section 31 of title 18, United States Code, is
10 amended— N -
11 (1) in the first paragraph bv—
12 (A) striking out “and” before the term
13 “spare part” and inserting “and ‘special aircraft
14 Jurisdiction of the United States’ ” after the term
15 - “spare part”; and
16 (B) striking out “Civil Aeronautics Act of
17 1938” and inserting in" lieu thereof “Federal
18, Aviation Aet of 1958”;
19 (2) by striking out “and” at the end of the third
20 undesignated paragraph thereof;
21 (3) by striking the period at the end thereof and
22 inserting in lieu thereof “" - and
23 (4) by adding at the end thereof the following new

24 paragraphs:

© W a9 N s W N
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3

“‘In flight’ means any time from the moment all the
exiernal doors of an aircraft are closed following embarkation
until the moment when any such door is opened for disembar-
kation. In the case of a forced landing the flight shall be
deemed to continue until competent autherities take over the
responsibility for the aircraft and the persons and property on
board; and |

“ “In service’ means any time from the beginning of pre-
flight preparation of the aircraft by ground personnel or by
the crew for a specific flight until twenty-four hours after any
landing; the period of service shall, in any event, extend for
the entire period during which the aircraft is in flight.”.

(b) Section 32 of title 18, United States Code, is amend-
ed to read as follows:

“§ 32. Destruction of aircraft or aircraft facilities
“(2) Whoever willfully—

“(1) sets fire to, damages, destroys, disables, or
interferes with the operation of or makes unsuitable for
use any aircraft in the special aircraft jurisdiction of
the United States or any civil aircraft used, operated,
or employed in interstate, overseas, or foreign air
commerce;

“(2) places or causes to be placed a destructive
device or substance in, upon, or in proximity to, or

otherwise makes or causes to be made unworkable or
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unusable or hazardous to work or use, any such air-
craft, or any part or other materials used or intended
to be used in connection with the operation of such
aircraft;

“(3) sets fire to, damages, destroys, or disables
any air navigation facility, or interferes with the oper-
ation of such facility, if such fire, damaging, destroy-
ing, disabling, or interfering is likely to endanger the
safety of any such aircraft in flight;

“(4) with the intent to damage, destroy, or disable
any such aircraft, sets fire to, damages, destroys, or
disables or places a destructive device or substance in,
upon, or in proximity to, any appliance or structure,
ramp, landing area, property, machine, or apparatus,
or any facility or other material used, or intended to be
used, in connection with the operation, maintenance,
loading, unloading or storage of any such aircraft or
any cargo carried or intended to be carried on any
such aircraft;

“(5) performs an act of violence against or inca-
pacitates any individual on any such aircraft, if such
act of violence or incapacitation is likely to endanger

the safety of such aircraft;

© 0O T O U B W D
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5
“(6) communicates information, knowing the infor-
mation to be false, thereby endangering the safety of
any such aircraft in flight; or
“(7) attempts to do anything prohibited under
paragraphs (1) through (6) of this subsection;

shall be fined not more than $100,000 or imprisoned not

more than twenty years or both.

“(b) Whoever willfully—

“(1) performs an act of violence against any indi-
vidual on board any civil aircraft registered in a coun-
try other than the United States while such aircraft 18
in flight, if such act is likely to endanger the safety of
that aircraft;

“(2) destroys a civil aircraft registered in a coun-
try other than the United States while such aireraft g
In service or causes damage to such an aircraft which
renders that aircraft incapable of flight or which is
likely to endanger that aircraft’s safety in flight;

“(3) places or causes to be placed on a civil air-
craft registered in a country other than the United
States while such aireraft is in service, a device or sub-
stance which is likely to destroy that aircraft, or to
cause damage to that aircraft which renders that ajr-
craft incapable of flight or which is likely to endanger
that aircraft’s safety in flight; or

e
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“(4) attempts to commit an offense described in
paragraphs (1) through (3) of this subsection;
shall, if the offender is later found in the United States, be
fined not more than $100,000 or imprisoned not more than
twenty years, or both.”.

(¢) Section 101(38)(d) of the Federal Aviation Act of
1958 (49 U.S.0. 1301(38)(d)), relating to the definition of the
term “special aircraft jurisdiction of the United States”, is
amended—

(1) in clause (), by striking out “- or’” and insert-
ing in lieu thereof a semicolomn;

(2) at the end of clause (i), by striking out “‘and”
and inserting in lieu thereor “or;” and

(3) by adding at the end thereof the following new
clause:

“(iii) regarding which an offe}lse as defined in
subsection (d; or {e) of article I, wsection I of the
Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts
against the Safety of Civil Aviation (Montreal,
September 28, 1971) is committed if the aircraft
lands in the United States with an alleged offend-
er still on board; and”.

(d)(1) Chapter 2 of title 18, United States Code, is

94 amended by adding at the end thereof the following new

95 section:

1
2
3
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“§ 36. Imparting or conveying threats

“Whoever imparts or conveys any threat to do an act
which would be a felony prohibited by section 32 or 33 of this
chapter or section 1992 of chapter 97 or section 2275 of
chapter 111 of this title with an apparent determination and
will to carry the threat into execution shall be fined not more
$25,000 or imprisoned not more than five years, or both.”.

(2) The analysis of chapter 2 of title 18 of the United

States Code is amended by adding at the end thereof the

following new item:

“36. Imparting or conveying threats.”.

Sec. 4. (a)(1) Section 901 of the Federal Aviation Act
of 1958 (49 U.S.C. 1471) is amended by adding at the end
thereof the following new subsections:

“(c) Whoever imparts or conveys or causes to be im-
parted or conveyed false information, knowing the informa-
tion to be false, concerning an attempt or alleged attempt
being inade or to be made, to do any act which would be a
crime prohibited by subsection (i), (), (k), or (I) of section 902
of this Act, shall be subject to a civil penalty of not more
than $10,000 which shall be recoverable in & civil action
brought in the name of the United States.

“(d) Except for law enforcement officers of any munici-
pal or State government or officers or employees of the Fed-
eral Government, who are authorized or required within their

official capacities, to carry arms, or other persons who may be
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8
1 so authorized under regulations issued by the Administrator,
2 whoever while aboard, or while attempting to board, any air-

3 craft in, or intended for operation in, air transportation or

4 intrastate air transportation, has on or about his person or his

5 property a concealed deadly or dangerous weapon, which is,
6 or would be, accessible to such person in flight shall be sub-

7 Ject to a civil Penalty of not more than $10,000 which shall
8 be recoverable in a civil action brought in the name of the
9 United States.”,

L0 (2) That portion of the table of contents contained in the

1 first section of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958 which ap-
2 pears under the side heading

“Sec 901. Civil penalties.”

3 is amended by inserting at the end thereof:

“(c) Conveying false information,
*“(d) Concealed weapons.”.

(b) Section 901(a)(2) of the Federal Aviation Act of

1 1958 (49 U.S.C. 1471(2)(2)) is amended by inserting the

words: “penalties provided for in subsections (c) and (d) of

this section or’ after the words “Secretary of Transportation

in the case of”’,

(c)(1) Section 902()(1) of the Federal Aviation Act of
1958 (49 U.8.C. 14720)(1) is amended by striking the term

- “$1,000” and inserting in lieu thereof the term “$1!0,000”.
i
|
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9
(2) Section 902(1)(2) of the Federal Aviation Act of

oy

1958 (49 U.S.C. 1472(1)(2)) is amended by striking the term
“$5,000"" and inserting in lieu thereof “$25,000".

(d)(1) Section 902(m) of the Federal Aviation Act of
1958 (49 U.S.C. 1472(m)) is amended to read as follows:

“FALSE INFOK:IATION AND THREATS
“(m)(1) Whoever willfully and maliciously, or Wlth reck-

less disregard for the safety of human life, imparts or conveys

W W - & Ot kW N

or causes to be imparted or conveyed false information,

-t
o

knowing the information to be false, concerning an attempt
=

or alleged attempt being made or to be made, to do any act

—t
—d

which would be a felony prohibited by subsection (i), (), (k),

—t
[\

or (1) of this section, shall be fined not more than $25,000 or

N
A~ W

imprisioned not more than five years, or both.

1 s or causes to be im-
“2) Whoever imparts or convey

—t
Ox

parted or conveyed any threat to do an act which would be a

ju—y
[on]

felony prohibited by section (), (j), (k), or (I) of this section

| —
-3

with an apparent determination and will to carry the threat

s
0]

into execution shall be fined not more than $25,000 or mm-

R
(@ I

prisoned not more than five years, or both.”.

(2) That portion of the table of contents contained in the

[\
=

first section of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958 which ap-

B N
(ST N

pears under the side heading

“Sec. 903. Criminal penalties.”

24 is amended by striking out
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10

“(m) False information.”

and inserting in lieu thereof

“(m) False information and threats.”.

(e) Subsection (a) of section 1895 of title 28, United
States Code, is amended by striking the period at the end of
such subsection and adding the following at the end thereof:
“, and in any proceedjng‘ to recover a civil penalty under
section 35(a) of title 18 of the United States Code or section
901(c) or 901(d) of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958, all
process against any defendant or witness may be served, re-
gardless whether authorized under the Federal Rules of Civil
Procedure, in any judicial district of the United States upon
an ex parte order for good cause shown.”.

(f) The second sentence of section 903(b)(1) of the Fed-
eral Aviation Act of 1958 (49 U.S.C. 1473(b)(1)) is amended
by striking out “Such” and inserting in lieu thereof “Except
with respect to civil penalties under sections 901 (c) and (d)
of this Act, such”.

Sec. 5. This Act shall become effective on enactment.
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Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. HuGHEs. The gentleman from Wisconsin.

Mr. SENSENBRENNER. Mr. Chairman, I welcome the hearings on
these three bills today, but I only regret that the subcommittee has
delayed in scheduling these bills for action until we only have 5 ef-
fective session days left. Each one of the three bills that are up for
hearing this morning was introduced in May 1984, and 4 months
have elapsed before first subcommittee consideration of them. I
regret that it probably took another despicable terrorist act over-
seas in order to put terrorist legislation up on the front burner
before the Committee on the Judiciary and its relevant subcommit-
tees of jurisdiction.

I support the legislation and will do everything that I can to see
that this legislation is passed and put on the President’s desk
before our adjournment. But as we know, the clock is ticking and it
is about the 11th hour and 55th minute of the 98th Congress.

I thank the gentleman.

Mr. HugHes. I thank the gentleman. First of all, the subcommit-
tee did not receive the bills right away. And second of all, they
came in during the summer when we were recessed, and the
Senate was not moving forward with the legislation. And it wasn’t
until recently that we saw any activity in the other body. Those
are the reasons.

As the gentleman well knows, we are trying to work on about
seven other different bills right now, including some that the gen-
tleman has been very actively involved with and which have taken
a great deal of staff time—trademark counterfeiting, and diversion,
and justice assistance, and credit card computer crime legislation. I
could go on ad nauseam—we are just spread awfully thin.

The gentleman from Florida?

Mr. Suaw. Mr. Chairman, I have a statement that I would ask
unanimous consent be placed in the record.

Mr. HugHEs. Without objection.

Mr. Suaw. I would like to just mention one thing, and I would
like to compliment you for bringing this before us. I do hope
there’s time for us to have it come before the full committee and
get to the floor by the end of next week before we adjourn.

Terrorism is something that is quite new to this country. We
seem to be thankfully lagging behind parts of the world with this
activity. I hope that this legislation will do something to curb its
rise as a serious threat to the security of the people of the United
States and the U.S. Government itself

Again, I am looking forward to this hearing, and looking forward
to this markup.

Mr. HucHes. Thank you.

I might say to my colleague that if we can keep the rhetoric
down and work together in a good bipartisan fashion, we can move
the legislation. I have already talked to the chairman of the full
committee to see if we couldn’t move it directly to the suspension
calendar on Monday, and I am prepared to do that if we can work
it out in a rational fashion. There are important constitutional and
other issues involved. We don’t want to do anything hasty, but I
would like to do something if we can, all working together.
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I intend, after the hearing today, to set a markup sfsfﬁ?gufoﬂ ‘Eii:
afternoon, working on the assumption that Wehci?llll g% hrou xg-bullet
this morning before we go on this mormni,c:g:h\.zvn:a fteri gog Jolerbullet
issue, and_hopefully schedule a markup this . : :
%?)Sg%ther, I have a feeling that perhaps we can get something ac

ished in this session of Congress. .
corggilsfifst witness is Mark Richard, Deputy Assistanéiit;corrlged)f
General, Criminal Division, U.S. Dlepar'irél(se'?nt I\?Ifr J lﬁsl cl}i;*d nce gb ad
ing from Brooklyn Law Schoo in 7, Mr. : _
gc?rﬁ:rilr%uously employed by the Criminal Division &f the ;]tlilsgls(:eJlaset
partment in a succession of incx‘eaS1r§1y ieiﬁcﬁi}coren gycr)SGeneré Just
to name a few, he served as Deputy Assista al f
] itigati tant Attorney General for
International Litigation, as Deputy Assis : weval for
i i he Fraud Section, and as
Policy and Management, as Chief of t ’ _ ] :
ecoulti\};e Director of the Attorney General’s white-collar crime com
mlIgcs eflas received numerous awards in his field axid a}s) a rélae;nlﬁg
of the New York State Bar and the District of Co umb ia - He
has, indeed, had a most distinguished record at the bar, an
: u this morning. ' o .
We\%g?l:vyeoyour statement which, without objection, will bedmadeoi
part of the record in full, Mr. Richard, and you may proceed as y
Se?\/lf;t.SPIERs. Mr. Chairman, I am Ronald Spiers, Under Secr%ﬁa_r;;
of State for Management, and it is agreed that I will make a brie
i tatement. .
OpIenvtrIg%ﬂ?i like at the outset to exgljceif;s my pli*gfg;n}élrg;;:étetilgg ;(E
bers o e comm . .
T e o510 d with this legislation. We
this late stage in this session to procee ation, We
i I tions and pressures under w
recognize, I think, the preoccupa : O et do
erating, and it is our strong interest in p :
gg&:};}‘gﬁgp on thg terrorism front that has impelled us to urge for
ent.
wal\x/*ldr.nggzrgEs. Welcome, and you may proceed. I gather that you
have agreed that you will proceed first?
Mzr. Spiers. Yes.
Mr. HugHEes. Welcome.

NDER SECRETARY FOR
TIMONY OF RONALD 1. SPIERS, U
TEI\?ANAGEMENT, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE, ACC‘OMP;XII)\I‘,?IIESP
BY DANIEL W. McGOVERN, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY LEGAL
ER, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

islative session, |
. As we approach the end of the lelglsla S .
. ?;P?iggst to reitergt?e the importance that the gdm1n1sj;rlatél.on
I‘;Vlzrclgsaon passage by the Congress of the anti-terrorism legislative
djournment. . '
paIckadg e_lla efgge IavsJ/ant also to offer any posmble assistance thle De-
parl;;lmgritgmig’ht provide to facilitate consideration and final pas-
i]ls now before you. - _
salgzglfl:%h fhki)gllcsthat we can send a st.r<})1ntg}<lar signal to %i:bhlzll“n gg},?g;-
tional will to deal wit e serious pr ) .
néigﬁ Oir?clil 1t;hrgasilgnal you, the Congress, can send by assuring final
r s

passage of this legislation.
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The President and the Secretary of State have had constructive
discussions with leaders of other governments on means to cope
with international terrorism, resulting in the London Declaration
on Terrorism at the end of the economic summit meeting in June.

Meetings of summit seven experts on this subject were held on
September 19 in London, and discussions at the foreign ministers
level are scheduled at the end of September in New York. We see
such discussions as a key focus of our continuing efforts to enhance
international cooperation.

As last Thursday's bombing incident in Beirut, which you have
already referred, Mr. Chairman, all too tragically shows the fre-
quency of resort to international terrorism and the seriousness of
terrorist incidents unfortunately have not moderated.

Persistent threats against our diplomatic personnel and missions
in several different countries remain a source of great concern,
particularly in Latin America and the Middle East. Protective ac-
tions are being taken, but the threat is serious and continuing.

Bombings and threats of bombings in several different countries
within the past few weeks are a continuing reminder of the dan-
gers posed by terrorism to our people and facilities abroad,

uring recent months we have witnessed a disturbing upsurge in
aircraft hijackings by Sikh separatists in India, by supporters and
opponents of the Ayatollah Khomeini in Western Europe and the
Middle East, and by others. This pattern poses an increased threat
to U.S. citizens and aircraft flying international routes,

The administration remains deeply concerned about these trends
in terrorism and is fully committed to finding workable legislative
and other national policy remedies for combating them.

We believe that an essential contribution to this effort will be
the moral and legal authority our Government will derive from
congressional action on the bills now being considered in both
Houses of the Congress and specifically by this subcommittee.

I refer to the three separate bills—to implement the Montreal
Convention Against Aircraft Sabotage (H.R. 5690), and the United
Nations Convention Against Hostage Taking (H.R. 5689), and to
provide authority to pay rewards for information in international
terrorism cases (H.R. 5612).

We have found broad agreement on the purposes of these bills in
both Houses of Congress and on both sides of the aisle. The three
bills will improve our domestic legislation regarding terrorism, and
two of them will fulfill our obligation for implementing widely ac-
cepted international conventions

It is increasingly difficult to explain to other governments why
the United States has thus far been unable to give full effect to the

comprehensive effort to develop an adequate set of approaches to
combat international terrorism. Enhanced security measures and
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cooperation with friendly governments are prominent among these
approaches.

The problem of gaps in national legislation which might be ex-
ploited by terrorists is one that has also been recognized by our
allies, and the London summit declaration specifically mentions
this problem.

The governments of the summit seven felt that action to correct
for.gaps' In national laws would send a clear message that they are
sgr%ous in developing the necessary tools to fight international ter-
rorism.

In short, these bills are in our interest because they enhance our
own lega} capabilities to combat terrorism while greatly improving
our credibility in international forums, and it is time to act on
them. I, therefore, urge their earliest approval and thank you for
the opportunity to appear before you.

With me today are Daniel McGovern, on my right, the Acting
Legal Ad\_flser of the Department of State; Ambassador Robert
Oakley, Director of the Office for Counter Terrorism and Emergen-
cy ﬂlanmng, and David Fields, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Se-
curity. -

Perhaps you would like Mr. Richard to proceed with his remarks
and then we are prepared to take any questions.

[The statement of Mr. Spiers follows:]

PRrREPARED STATEMENT OoF RoNnaLp . SPIERS, UNDER SECRETARY FOR MANAGEMENT

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, thank vou for the opportunity t
appear today before your subcommittee to speak on thre)é of the impolilt)ant leg;iysla(3
tive initiatives the Administration has developed to help combat the threat of inter-
national terrorism.

As we rapidly approach the end of this legislative session, I want first to reiterate
the importance the Administration places on passage by the Congress of the anti-
terrorism leglsla}tlve package before adjournment. In so doing, I want also to offer
any possible assistance the Department might provide to facilitate consideration and

signal to other governments about our national will to deal with the serious 1
to . ‘ prolem
’(c)lgitselrelgirsllsar?icft??n the signal you, the Congress, can send by assuring final passage of
In the weeks since the Administration sent its anti-terrorism le islative
to the Congress. We have witnessed some positive achievements. %’Vith a cggicli{i?li?
tion of the careful preparation, continuing vigilance and good fortune we have put
the highly successful Summer Olympics and the two party conventions behind us
wﬁhoup incident. The President and the Secretary of State have had constructive
dlSCUS§10nS with leaders of other Governments on means to cope with international
terrorism, resulting In the London Declaration on terrorism at the end of the Eco-

Middle East, and by others. This pattern poses an increased threat to US citizens

29

The Administration remains deeply concerned about these terrorism trends and is
fully committed to finding workable legislative and other national policy remedies
for combatting them. We believe that an essential contribution to this effort will be
the moral and legal authority our government will derive from Congressional action
on the bills now being considered in both houses of the Congress and specifically by
this Subcommittee. I refer to three separate bills, to implement the Montreal Con-
vention against aircraft sabotage (H.R. 5690) and the United Nations Convention
against hostage taking (H.R. 5689), and to provide authority to pay rewards for in-
formation in international terrorism cases (H.R. 5612).

I want to go into each of these bills a bit to discuss the specific efforts to combat
terrorism that are embodied in these proposals.

I turn first to the long overdue “Aircraft Sabotage Act” (HR-5690) which provides
implementing authority for the “Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts
Against the Safety of Civil Aviation.” adopted at Montreal in 1971 and ratified by
the United States in 1972. Implementing legislation for this Convention has been
before the Congress previously, but was not enacted. This legislation would extend
federal criminal jurisdiction extraterritorially in accordance with the Convention’s
requirements, over certain acts dangerous to civil aviation, such as setting fire to,
damaging or destroying an aircraft or air navigation facility; placing a destructive
device on an aircraft or related structures; performing an act of violence against or
incapacitating an individual on board an aircraft, if such an act is likely to endan-
ger the safety of the aircraft; and knowingly communicating false information that
endangers the safety of an aircraft in flighf. The enactment of this legislation will
provide a significant demonstration of the commitment of the United States to the
International community's struggle against the threat of aircraft sabotage in par-
ticular and International terrorism in general, and will fulfill U.S. obligations under
the Aircraft Sabotage Convention. The measure enjoys the support of the Air Trans-
port Association and the Airline Pilots Association.

The second bill before you, the “Act for the Prevention and Punishment of the
Crime of Hostage-Taking” (HR 5689), provides implementing authority for the
“International Convention Against the Taking of Hostages.” which was adopted at
the United Nation in 1979. The Senate gave its advice and consent to ratification in
July 1981 and the President signed the instrument of ratification in September
1981. Deposit of the instrument with the United Nations, which will bring the Con-
vention into force for the United States, has been delayed pending the passage of
this implementing legislation that is necessary to fulfill United States obligations
under the Convention.

This bill amends the federal kidnaping statute by extending federal Jurisdiction to
any kidnapping in which a threat is made to kill, injure, or continue to detain the
kidnapped person in order to compel a third party to do or abstain from doing any
act as an explicit or implicit condition for the release of the person. Enactment of
this bill will permit the United States to become a full party to an important inter-
national convention aimed at combatting a particularly heinous form of internation-
al terrorism, and, as with the Aircraft Sabotage Act, will show the seriousness of
the United States in fulfilling its responsibilities under the Convention and in com-
batting terrorism.

The third bill, the “Act for Rewards for Information Concerning Terrorist Acts”
(HR 5612), authorizes payment of rewards for information on international terrorist
incidents. It provides authority to the Secretary of State in cases of terrorism
abroad, and to the Attorney General in cases of domestic terrorism, to pay rewards
of up to $500,000 to any individual who furnishes information leading to the arrest
or conviction of terrorists who act against U.S. persons or property, or to the pre-
vention or favorable resolution of such an act of terrorism. Rewards of over $100,000
cannot be made, however, without the approval of the President or his designee,
under this authority. In addition, this existing authority of the Attorney General is
limited in amount to only $25,000.

The Administration believes that the proposed new authority can be of real help
in some cases, possibly by being the key to resolving an incident, freeing hostages,
or bringing the perpetrators of terrorist acts to justice. Knowledge that such a re-
wards authority exists could have prompted some knowledgeable party to provide us
enough information to prevent last week’s Beirut tragedy. We cannot say in ad-
vance which types of cases, or how many, might be prevented or resolved through
use of this authority, but clearly it would be another helpful instrument in the fight
against terrorism.

We have found broad agreement on the purposes of these bills in both Houses of
Congress and on both sides of the aisle. The three bills will improve our domestic
legislation regarding terrorism and two of them will fulfill our obligation for imple-
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menting widely accepted international conventions. It is increasingly difficult to ex-
plain to other governments why the United States thus far has been unable to give
full effect to the Montreal and United Nations conventions.

The Administration has devoted a great deal of attention to these three bills as
part of a comprehensive effort to develop an alequate set of approaches to combat
international terrorism. Enhanced security measures and cooperation with friendly
governments are prominent among these approaches. The problem of gaps in na-
tional legislation which might be exploited by terrorists is one that has also been
recognized by our allies, and the London Summit declaration specifically mentioned
this problem. The governments of the Summit Seven felt that action to correct for
gaps in national laws would send a clear message that they are serious in develop-
ing the necessary tools to fight international terrorism.

In short, these bills are in our interest because they enhance our own legal capa-
bilities to combat terrorism while greatly improving our credibility in international
forums, and it is time to act on them. I urge their earliest approval and I thank you
for the opportunity to appear before you.

Here with me today are Daniel W, McGovern, Acting Legal Adviser, Ambassador
Robert B. Oakley, Director of the Office for Counter-terrorism and Emergency Plan-

ning, and Robert E. Lamb, Assistant Secretary for Administration. At this time we
are pleased to take your questions.

Mr. HuHes. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. I think that is the way

we will proceed, and your statement will be admitted, without ob-
Jjection, in full.

Mr. Richard?

TESTIMONY OF MARK RICHARD, DEPUTY ASSISTANT ATTORNEY
GENERAL, CRIMINAL DIVISION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
ACCOMPANIED BY LARRY LIPPE, CHIEF, GENERAL LITIGA-
TION AND LEGAL ADVICE SECTION, CRIMINAL DIVISION

Mr. RicHaRD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

With your permission, I will merely summarize my remarks and,
with your permission, insert the full statement in the record.

Mr. HucHEes. Without objection, it has already been inserted.

Mr. Ricrarp. Thank you. Accompanying me is, Mr. Larry Lippe,
who is the Chief of our General Litigation and Legal Advice Sec-
tion. This is the section that has primary responsibility in the field
of terrorism enforcement.

It is a pleasure for us to testify today on three of the President’s
antiterrorism legislative measures. In our view, these bills will
close several loopholes in existing law and give us additional tools
to combat international terrorism. We look forward, Mr. Chairman,
to working with your subcommittee to bring these bills to passage.

As you know, our respective staffs have been working on some
possible alternative language to address some specific concerns the
committee may have with certain portions of these bills. I think we
have reached accommodation on many of these concerns, and I am
confident that, with respect to any outstanding issues, we can ad-
dress them in like fashion.

When the President transmitted his legislative package on ter-
rorism to the Congress, he included a section-by-section analysis of
each bill and, therefore, I will not describe them in specific detail,
but will merely highlight their principal objectives and provisions.

I turn first to H.R. 5690, the Aircraft Sabotage Act. With respect
to this bill, the primary purpose is to implement fully the interna-
tional obligations we assumed when we ratified the so-called Mon-
treal Convention on Safety of Civil Aviation.
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A major obligation of the convention is the requirement that par-
ties to the convention assume criminal jurisdiction over persons
who are found within their territory after having destroyed civil
aircraft. Jurisdiction would attach even when the act was commit-
ted elsewhere and not against that country’s aircraft. Current U.S.
law does not permit such a prosecution.

In addition to plugging the gaps in existing laws relating to our
treaty responsibilities, the bill also makes several minor, but desir-
able, changes in the statutes relating to aircraft piracy and the de-
struction of aircraft offenses.

[ will now discuss H.R. 5689, which is directed against hostage
taking. Hostage taking is defined as kidnaping coupled with a
“threat to kill, injure, or continue to detain the person in o_rder to
compel a third party” to act or refrain from action. As defined in
the bill, the term covers hostage taking whether or not perpetrated
by terrorists.

H.R. 5689 is the necessary legislation designed to implement the
International Convention Against the Taking of Hostages which
the United States has signed and the Senate has given it advise
and consent. It amends the current Federal kidnaping statute, 18
U.S.C. 1201, to implement these treaty responsibilities. .

H.R. 5189 provides broad jurisdiction over the hostage-tiaklng of-
fense. It is predicated on recognized principles of international law
to provide for punishment of any U.S. national who takes hostages
anywhere in the world as well as any perpetrator who takes the
U.S. national hostage anywhere in the world.

Where the hostage taking occurs within the United States, the
bill, while providing for Federal jurisdiction where appropriate,
specifically states that State and local jurisdiction is not preempt-
ed.

I now turn to H.R. 5612, the bill that provides for payment of re-
wards for coping with terrorism. _

It is essential, that law enforcement obtain intelligence 1nforrnz_1—
tion concerning terrorist operations. The possibility of a reward is
another feature which will hopefully encourage persons, especially
those overseas, to overcome their reluctance and fear and reveal to
authorities what they know about pending, speculative, and prior
terrorist acts.

The reward provisions of H.R. 5612 are broad. They apply to ter-
rorist activity directed at the Nation’s interests, people, and prop-
erty anywhere in the world. The Secretary of State has primary re-
sponsibility for rewards relating to terrorist activity outside the
United States; the Attorney General is responsible for that which
occurs within the United States. _

The bill reaches domestic terrorism which may not be of itself a
Federal crime and it also covers overseas terrorism over which
there might be no Federal criminal jurisdiction. .

The size of the potential rewards hopefully will create a new risk
to terrorist groups. Unlike some reward measures, H.R. 5612 is not
limited to information leading only to the conviction or the arrest
of the perpetrator, it covers all valuable informati.on that can lead
to the prevention, frustration or favorable resolution of the terror-
ist activities. While a reward of $500,000 is possible, any reward of
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$100,000 or more requires the approval of the President or his des-

ignee.
The bill also permits the Attorney General, where warranted, to

grant an alien permanent resident status and if necessary, to place
the person in the Witness Security Program. This statute, if
passed, even if seldom utilized, may be just the means to the pre-
vention of deadly attacks upon American nationals or to their suc-
cessful rescue if they have been kidnaped.

In sum, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, these
three bills, H.R. 5689, H.R 5690, and H.R 5612 are all important
pieces of legislation. These measures, if enacted, will not eliminate
terrorism, they are not a panacea for the problem; they are steps
designed, however, to enhance our legal arsenal which can be di-

rected at the terrorism threat.
Mr. Chairman, that concludes the summary of my prepared re-
marks. 1 would be happy to answer any questions you may have at

this time.
[The statement of Mr. Richard follows:]

STATEMENT OF MARK RICHARD, DEPUTY ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL, CRIMINAL
DivisioN

My name is Mark Richard. I am a Deputy Assistant Attorney General of the
Criminal Division. Accompanying me is Mr. Larry Lippe. Mr. Lippe is the Chief of
the General Litigation and Legal Advice Section of the Criminal Division.

It is a pleasure for us to testify today on three of the President’s anti-terrorism
legislative measures. In our view, these bills will close several loopholes in existing
law and give us additional tools to combat international terrrorism. We believe that
enactment of H.R. 5612, H.R. 5689, and H.R. 5690 is important and that speedy
action upon them should be taken by the Congress.

As you know, during the past decade terrorist acts have become an ever increas-
ing threat. Especially alarming is the degree to which some bandit states or organi-
zations have engaged in heinous terrorist actions aimed at innocent victims. State
supported terrorism has become a low cost method of wreacking havoc upon one's
opponents. The threat of terrorism is ever present, and one must ensure that our
legal arsenal is sufficiently capable of responding to the problem. Our efforts must
be strong, but they must also preserve the constitutional values and liberties which
are so dear to our society. We look forward to working with your Subcommittee and
the other interested Congressional Committees to bring these bills to passage.

When the President transmitted his legislative package to the Congress, he in-

cluded a section-by-section analysis of each bill. Hence, we will not describe each bill
in specific detail.

H.R. 5690

I turn first to H.R. 5690, the “Aircraft Sabotage Act.” This is one piece of legisla-
tion that is long overdue. For nearly a decade it has been before the Congress in vne
fashion or another. The primary purpose of the bill is to implement fully the inter-
national obligations we assumed when we ratified the Convention {or the Suppres-
sion of Unlawful Acts Against the Safety of Civil Aviation (“Montreal Convention’)
on Novermber 1, 1972. A major obligation of the Convention is the requirement that
Parties to the Convention assume criminal jurisdication over persons who are found
within their territory after having destroyed a civil aircraft. Jurisdiction would
attach even when the act was committed elsewhere and not against that country’s
aircraft. Current United States law does not permit such a prosecution. For exam-
ple, under this bill, if a terrorist blows up a French airliner in Tehran—as actually
happened this past summer—the United States would be able to prosecute him for
that offense should he ever be apprehended in the United States.

While present domestic law meets the vast majority of our obligations under the
Montreal Convention (which may explain the inertia in enacting the predecessors of
H.R. 5690) the time is now ripe for Congressional action on_this non-controversial
measure. In addition to plugging the gaps in existing laws relating to our treaty re-
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sponsibilities, the bill also makes several minor, but desira i

utes relating to aircraft piracy and the destruction of aircrafl‘%li’ffz}:ggges in the stat
T%le need for passage of this legislation goes beyond filling these gaps in our

present law. Its passage will send an international message of the United States’

commitment to combat terrorism. Our failure to implement the Montreal Conven-

tion has been an impediment t i i
. : o our diplomatic efforts to encourage furt -
ed international action against terrorism. g her concert

H.R. 5689
[ will now discuss H.R. 5689, which is direct i i
will H.R. 5689, ed against hostage-taking. Hostage-
taking is defined as kidnapping coupled with a “threat . . . to ki%l, injureg or gonat%x?-

ue to detain the person in order to compel a third ” rai
_ . | party” to act or refrain from
?:It;grrllsés defined, the term covers hostage-taking whether or not perpetrated by
The international community strongly condemned hostage-taki
17, 1979, when the International Convention Against the 'Igakinléuzgf Io{xz)sgegceesm‘ggg
adoptAed by the United Nations. The United States has signed the treaty, and the
iSénf%tre;n }:l?sagg;r; 12.@ atldvtllce émd tconsent. However, before the United States can file
al adherence to the tre i i islati
56?{9&3 the Hososa Iegislatiog. y, implementing legislation should be enacted. H.R.
R. 5689 amends the current federal kidnapping statute, 1 & i
plement these treaty responsibilities. Howeverf)gn %rder to ’eniu[rjés'fgillggr}]’pg?a;?e
with the requirement of Article 5(1Xc) of the treaty that the crime of hostage-takin
(c:iovef any situation where there is an intent to compel a State Party to the treaty t%
do or abstain from doing any act (i.e., the United States would be the “third party”)
we would suggest tl‘lat the phrase “the third party is the United States;” be inserted
in hnﬁ 15 of page 3 ,9f. H.R. 5689 before the words “the victim.” Also, because the
term “United States” is being used in revised subsection 1201(e) of title 18, US.C
;gn?:that};et{)?ltlté%al and gquraphical senses, we would suggest in line 20 on the
beﬁ)r}g}ihge wolrii “illih}l)(li]el;?.e , when used in the geographical sense,” be inserted
.R. 5189 provides broad jurisdiction over the hostage-taki i i
cated on recognized principles of international law to p%ovidel?fr %fgigzﬁ.mlénlts opfrzgl
United States national who takes hostages anywhere in the world, as well as of 'mz
peg}etrator who takes a United States national hostage anywhere in the world. o
obtaizfour'se’ asi you well know, before there can be any prosecution one must also
obta, personal (i.e., physical) jurisdiction over the perpetrator. Most perpetrators of
hoS .ag‘:e-takmg outside of the Umﬁed States will and should be dealt with by the
gcz:;ééb (f)fdth? C({prtx:y where the crime occurred. This bill is written to create United
Sta :{‘ e e}ral u%mmal Jurisdiction in the event the perpetrator evades the jurisdic-
tion Ofsuc 1 .cfourt, or the court fails to mete out justice in vindication of our inter-
t: s, ?ouxse, we could not proc_:egd to trial unless we obtained personal jurisdic-
ion over the perpetratoyand sufficient evidence to sustain a successf{ul prosecution
’ Whergx the h(')stz}ge:ta'kmg occurs within the United States, the bill, while provid:
ing for federal jurisdiction where appropriate, specifically states that state and local
jurisdiction is not preempted. Although the bill is not limited to hostage-taking k;v
E}ezil'igrilsts,lm keeping with the purpose of the international Convention it is intend-
linﬁ &g;?jl?sfetxefte do not intend to assume jurisdiction where there is no compel-
R, 5689 also amends current subsection () of 18 U.S.C. 1201 (the kidnapping
lf;l:;v])lto a!l%wdth‘e" Attorney General to request assistance in hostage-taking situapt}i)ont;
frol any Fe eral, S.tate or local agency notwithstanding any statute, rule, or regu-
]a' ion. T}us authority presently exists under Section 1201 only where “intenational-
y pxotectgd persons’’ are kidnapped. Like authority is also found in other federal
b‘tatutes, such as 18 U.S.C. 1120 (assaults on protected foreign officials), 351(g) (as-
§.§1u1t and kxgina_pmg of high federal officials), and 1751(1) (assaults on or assassim;-
t‘l‘OIl of the President and his staff). The authority is Intended for use in those rare
situations where the law enforcement resources normally available to the Attorney
General, such as the FBI and the United States Marshals Service, are not sufficient
In keeping with the historical precedent and current practice, the request for addi-
tional assistance would normally be directed first toward civilian authorities cOnlv
when other civilian authorities are unable to provide the necessary assistance would
z‘lggurf*‘(le'e.ls‘t; ‘b(& made to the military. Requests to the military would follow the pro-
Atto:':11‘5:l(l}:\;:c\':'zli.hmbllhhed in this area between the Secretary of Defense and the
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H.R. 5612

I would now like to turn to H.R. 5612, the bill that provides for payment of re-
wards in coping with terrorism.

As yonu well know, the clandestine nature of terrorist activity makes it difficult to
prevent or suppress. It is essential that law enforcement obtain intelligence infor-
mation concerning terrorist operations. The rewards and other features of this bill
will encourage law-abiding persons (especially overseas) to overcome their reluc-
tance and fear, and reveal what they know to the authorities.

Additionally, in the past, terrorist groups were composed primarily of hard-core
ideological zealots who would never have informed upon their cohorts. In recent
years, however, there are indications that violent criminal types have become asso-
ciated with some terrorist groups. These individuals, in our judgment, are more
likely to talk when caught or to provide us with information when it suits their pur-
poses. H.R. 5612 provides the Secretary of State and the Attorney General a new
tool to exploit this characteristic of some of these individuals.

The reward provisions of H.R. 5612 are broad. They apply to terrorist activity di-
rected at the nation's interests,.people, and property anywhere in the world. The
Secretary of State has primary responsibility for rewards relating to such activity
outside the United States; the Attorney General is responsible for that which occurs
within the United States. The bill reaches domestic terrorism which may not be
itself a federal crime and it also covers overseas terrorism over which there might
be no federal criminal jurisdiction.

The size of the potential rewards creates a new risk to terrorist groups, especially
when their activities involve individuals removed from the hard-core ideological
center of the group. While, as a matter of policy this Department dves not favor
publicly announced rewards, the threat of terrorism warrants the use of any legal
tool to combat it. Unlike some reward measures, H.R. 5612 is not limited to informa-
tion leading only to the conviction or the arrest of the perpetrator. It covers all val-
uable information that can lead to the prevention, frustration, or favorable resolu-
tion of the terrorist’s activities. For example, information on the location of an
American hostage would be covered. Likewise covered is information on command
centers and safe-houses of terrorist groups. While a reward of $500,000 is possible,
any reward of $100,000 or more requires the approval of the President or his desig-
nee.

The bill also permits the Attorney General, where warranted, to grant an alien
permanent resident status and if necessary to place the person in the Witness Pro-
tection Program operated by the United States Marshals Service. No domestic or
foreign public official may receive a monetary reward for any information provided,
but they, too, would be eligible for admission to the United States, if an alien, and
to the Witness Protection Program, when appropriate. Because of the need to pro-
tect the identity and location of the recipients, the Secretary of State or the Attor-
ney General is authorized to take the steps necesary to provide appropriate safe-
guards in the disbursement of such rewards to avoid harmful disclosures.

H.R. 5612 appropriates no funds, but upon its enactment both the Department of
State and the Department of Justice will seek the necessary appropriation from the
Congress. This statute, even if seldom utilized, may be just the means to the preven-
tion of deadly attacks upon American nationals or to their successful rescue if they
have been kidnapped.

In sum, Mr. Chairman, these three bills, H.R. 5689, H.R. 5690, and H.R. 5612 are
all important piecs of legislation. The rewards bill, H.R. 5612, adds a new tool that
could help in apprehending and prosecuting terrorists if they strike, and, even more
imiportant, could alert law enforcement authorities in time so that they could pre-
vent terrorists from striking. The hostage taking and aircraft sabotage bills, while
essentially a sharpening of existing tools to better deal with these crimes, make
some needed substantive changes and are necessary to comply with our obligations
as a signator of two important international conventions. These measures, Mr.
Chairman, if enacted, will not eliminate terrorism. They are not a panacea for the
problem. They are modest steps designed to enhance the legal arsenal which can be
directed at the terrorism threat. We would request that the Subcommittee act favor-
ably on all three bills.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes our prepared remarks and we would be happy to
answer any questions at this time.

Mr. Hucnes. Thank you very much, Mr. Richard.

First, I have a question about rewards. How do we arrive at
$500,000 as the right amount?
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Mr. RicHARD. I don’t think there’s any magic to the figure other
than a recognition that there is a need to have it large enough to
induce people, who might otherwise be hesitant to come forward, to
do so. Certainly, that is the cap, I don't believe it is intended that
the cap would be the baseline figure to be used in deciding how
much a reward should be offered in a specific case.

Mr. HucaEs. OK. In view of the fact that it is a substantial
amount, I quite agree with you. I think it is perhaps going to
present some significant risk to those who would attempt acts of
terrorism.

Should we not require the Attorney General or the Secretary,
not a designee, to make that ultimate decision?

Mr. RicHArD. If you are talking in excess of $100,000, it is the
President or his designee.

Mr. Hucgsgs. The President is not going to make the decision, ob-
viously. It is going to be either the Attorney General or the Secre-
tary of State. And since we are talking about a most considerable
sum, shouldn’t we have the Secretary or the Attorney General
make that decision?

Mr. McGovernN. I believe, Congressman, I stand ready to be cor-
rected, but I believe that the bill now provides that for sums under
$100,000, that it is the Attorney General or the Secretary of State,
depending upon whether it is domestic or international. I think the
decision, if it is over $100,000, then it must be the President or his
designee.

Mr. HucHss. I read it to indicate that the Attorney General or
the Secretary could designate someone to make that decision.

Mr. McGovEerN. I don’t see the designation provision with regard
to the sums less than $100,000.

Mr. Hucges. I have it before me now. It says a reward of
$100,000 or more may not be made without the approval of the
President or his designee. It doesn’t really say who would be the
designee.

Mr. RicHArDp. Mr. Chairman, I suspect, as currently worded
under our existing regulations, it is my understanding that the At-
torney General would be in a position to delegate it to a designee.

Mr. HuGHEs. Well, that’s the intent, to have either the Secretary
or the Attorney General make that determination?

Mr. RicuHArD. This bill, in part, is modeled after the similar
reward provision dealing with unauthorized acquisition of nuclear
materials (50 U.S.C. 47a-D. And if I recall correctly, that bill specif-
ically calls for the Attorney General personally, or the Deputy, to
make the decision on the granting of the reward.

To answer your question, at least the model bill does require the
Attorney General, if my recollection is correct, to make the ulti-
mate decision.

Mr. HugHEs. I think we are in accord on that. I don’'t want to
belabor that point. That is not really a major point.

I do have a fundamental question about the obligation of the
United States to pass criminal laws based on treaty commitments.
That does give me some concern.

The hostagetaking treaty provides that each signatory state
agrees to make the covered actions subject to criminal jurisdiction.
We have a Federal system, as you know, under which both U.S.
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and State laws exist that are directed at certain acts of criminal
conduct. o o
: stem, I would presume that if, in fact, acts of crimi-
na??gr?:ilfcf }i%stagetaking orpotherwis_e,‘ are already Covere?d, that
would comport with our treaty responsibilities. Am I correct? .

In other words, if, in fact, existing Eederal or State law is at he-
quate to deal with certain acts of criminal conduct covered byY e
treaty, that would comport with the treaty commitment. '011:1
wouldn’t have to go back and pass additional laws if, in facif:, exist-
ing law, either State or Federal, covers the rgelevant acts o cxu_x%i;
nal conduct. That would slléffice ttg) bring us into compliance wi

obligations, would it not’ o o
Oull\‘/l?.ﬂelsdtgGOVEgRN. That is correct, Congressman. It is w1th.spec}{1f1%
concern to the Montreal Convention which is the conventicn ;:1 ' ah
was adopted some 10 years ago by the United States, but for w 1}10
no implementing legislation has been passed that the (;ondcegnt} ai
arisen that while we can reach many of the acts prohibite yh 12
convention with our existing criminal legislation, we do not have
the extraterritoirial J;iurisgiic’(ciion.

: GHES. I understand. _
ﬁi ﬁgGOVERN. And it is to fill a chink like that that—— 107
Mr. Hucugs. We have got to fill thetgaps, is what we have to do*
. VERN. That is quite correct. .

I\I\g II\-I/ISSSES Yes. There‘iis no need to go back and put additional
measures in the law if they are acts of redundancy.

Mr. RicHARD. That's cﬁ)rrec_t.t OK

r. HugHes. That’s the point. : _ .

%hat 1s the constitutional basis, Mr. RlChaI:d, if you can f;ell m;,
for this bill extending coverage to conduct which currently is rnta te
a Federal crime only upon a showing of an effect qpog inters &ike
commerce but the bill does not require such a showing? I am talk-
ing about hostgget?aking Now.

: an. . . .

I\I\g %\ZICE(I;(S)VERN. Congressman, I have considered this 1ssuet};)e—
cause your staff was kind enough to point out that it was a ma eg
of concern to you. As you point out, the findings of the .pr?pgse
legislation recite a number of bases for the enactment, inclu 1111:g
the effect on interstate commerce. And insofar as that appears 18
you perhaps to be a shaky ground for the enactme_nt,g vifou
simply point out that there is little doubt article 1, section 3, ¢ au?e
10, of the Constitution, independently and by itself, affords ample
basis for the proposed legislation. That clause gives the Cog}gres’s’
power to define and punish “offenses against the law of nations.

The crime of hostagetaking defined in this proposed legislation is
“an offense against the law of naj;10n§ under customary 1nt,<’erna-
tional law’”’ and, of course, in addition, “‘under the convention.

. HES. Thank you. ' . .

IIYI/I; Ig{[ijciard, gettingyback to hosta’lgetakmg again, when I first
read the definition of “hostagetaking,” I got the distinct 1mpress%%n
that the definition would cover all types of kidnaping becaustg e
classic definition of “kidna%ing” is é‘t},l,e taking of a person by force,

1 o influence a third party. .

at%\?llﬁpﬁllréi:RD. Where there isI; demand on a third party, you .arg

correct. It was designed to be neutral, nol necessarily just limite
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to terrorism per se. We realized that we would be expanding Feder-
al jurisdiction. However, it would be used only in selected instances
where there is already existing State and local jurisdiction.

This is one of the areas that has raised some concern. I think we
have worked out alternative approaches to address this concern
with respect to jurisdiction.

Mr. HucHss. I don't think that it is your intent to cover all acts
of kidnaping in the text of our hostagetaking legislation, is it?

Mr. RicHARD. We were attempting in drafting it as we did, to
avoid the more difficult problem we envision of trying to define the
terrorism that would be the component of the hostagetaking situa-
tion. That gave us our major concern. Approaching it in this
manner; that is, having a neutral definition, obviated some of those
anticipated constitutional problems that would be associated with
defining “terrorism.”

Mr. HucHes. Why wouldn’t it have been sufficient to so define
the acts of terrorism or hostagetaking, if you will, so that the
taking by force is for the decided purpose of attempting to influ-
ence a government or governmental policy as opposed to the de-
mands that are made by kidnapers, for instance, for ransoms of a
sum of $1 million or other demands that are made by ‘“‘traditional”
kidnapers?

Mr. RicHARD. As you know, Mr. Chairman, the attempts to deal
with the definition of terrorism has been accompanied by much
controversy and concern about wording and draftsmanship. It was
out of that concern that we took this more neutral approach.

There is another aspect, a more practical one, that also should be
kept in mind, and that is frequently the motivation of the offender
is not as apparent, or easily apparent, right at the outset. The way
we approached it would afford us the opportunity to investigate
quickly before having to worry about kinds of nationality involved
of the victim, of the perpetrator, the nature of the third party, and
his or her status, and so forth. These practical concerns would drop
b{ the wayside in the approach we adopted, so we saw that as the
plus.

We had envicioned dealing with the potential conflict of State
and local jurisdiction in the same way we deal with other concur-
rent jurisdiction offenses, which seems to be an adequate solution
to a problem that permeates the system.

Mr. HugHes. If T sense it correctly, I think that that provision is
probably the most difficult of any of the provisions in trying to
craft a definition that makes sense and strikes the proper balance,
and yet gets at what I think all of us want to get at.

Mr. RicHARD. There has been an alternative suggestion approach
developed by the Senate dealing with affording us an opportunity
to investigate but denying us potential jurisdiction to prosecute
where all the parties, the offender, the victim, and so forth, are all
U.S. nationals and the offender was still within the United States.
We would have jurisdiction to investigate but the defendant could
raise it as an affirmative defense if we choose to prosecute on those
facts, and that might be an adequate alternative to deal with the
Jurisdictional concerns. I understand the National District Attor-
neys, Association has indicated its endorsement of this approach to
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take into account their concerns with the overbreadth of the juris-
diction.

Mr. Hugsgs. I understand. They seem to be happier with that
affirmative defense approach. I have directed the staff to try to
work with you this morning and early this afternoon to see if we
can’t come up with a definition that makes sense and that does
what we want to do, but is not so broad that we capture all kidnap-
ing, which is not your intent or certainly would not be our intent.

I have some other questions but I have taken much more than
my time. The gentleman from Florida.

Mr. SHAw. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Turn to page 10 of H.R. 5690; it directs itself at service of proc-
ess. How does that differ from existing law?

Mr. RicHARD. This would afford some practical relief to some of
the problems being encountered by the FAA enforcing various civil
provisions within their jurisdiction. Right now they are posed with
the practical problem of only being able to file cases in either the
jurisdiction where the subject resides or where the offense oc-
curred.

Frequently, these two jurisdictions are quite a distance from
where the witnesses are, where the thrust of the offense is as a
practical matter. The plane may be flying over Ohio when the of-
fense occurs and all of a sudden Ohio is the nexus for filing of suit
or else, alternatively, where the defendant resides.

What this provision is designed to do is to afford, with the ap-
proval of the court, the FAA the opportunity to come in and file in
a more appropriate district and thereby, in addition, have access
nationwide to witnesses. Right now their process is limited to the
district in which the action was filed and a hundred miles. This
provision would afford them nationwide process.

Mr. Suaw. The provision that I have pointed out to you, I read
as only service of process and doesn’t go to venue. This has been
described as a venue statute. And what I am getting to is, would
you point out to me what part of the act reflects the change in the
venue law? I have been unable to find it, and that is what I am
getting to. I see the service of process, but that doesn’t go to venue.

I may have just passed over it and haven’t picked up on it.

Mr. RicHARrD. Well, certainly I can say the intent was to, in addi-
tion to the process, to reach also the issue of venue. I am advised
that the intent was to amend section 1395 of title 28 to accomplish
this. But I see the point you are making. It is certainly not clear on
this point, but the intent was to affect venue as well as the service
of process.

Mr. SHAW. Perhaps when you meet with the staff——

Mr. RicHARD. Yes.

Mr. SHAW [continuing]. Later today you can come up with some
clarifying language. I am in agreement, I don’t think this will get
it there.

Mr. RicHARD. Your point is well taken.

Mr. SHaw. OK, I thank the gentlemen. I have no further ques-
tions.

Mr. HucHgs. The gentleman from Florida, Mr. Smith.

Mr. SmitH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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I have had the opportunit '
: [ y, of course, with refere
?312 Eo be involved in the continuing hearings on the ri‘?Sreti(ignHA%
ergds oclinrm{;tee. Although a new bill is to be drafted and consid-
er and walked today at 11 o'clock, I think that this is somethin
f"ttkwe retahlly need to do. ¢
now that the chairman has some concerns i 1
_ , which I
anii I 1I;hmk the concerns are legitimate, and I think thg@vx&:}:gﬁi
only strengthen the bill and be rolled into the new bill that is
go%l’;igt }tlo b? filed t(édagl. II{ would urge that we do that
_ reterence to H.R. 6689, I have also read the éonc
ftﬂ(:zll‘:mg of hostages, and I listened to the chairman’s coﬁggi;nwti?ﬁ
the witnesses from the State Department and Justice. I think that
bu?:zaebllse sg;xé:thm%_thatt}r;egdshto be done about the loss of that re-
umption, that there is going to be now a situati
wlﬁre,sunder this bill, any taking whatsoever becomes a kidlnggiifgn
Whefr}.lerMiIt'F;{.aiI‘hat tl}lleeii_s to bfe %efiéled, I think, a little bit more'
’ ong the lines of the Senate bill or some oth ’
and the prpbl.ems relatlng. to the changes which the Districf? 2&%&
ners As§001atlon had provided in H.R. 5689 and H.R. 5690.
0 d%nt really hgve any concerns, frankly, with the bill other
%n 11ave bee;n raised. I am very concerned, however, that we do
IblO ah ow this k1n_d of terrorist activity, which has been now
roug.t ht to the fore in the last couple of years, to go unnoticed or to
g0 Wth'OUt any attempt made on the part of this Congress to do
ng-f ing about it. preyer, I don’t want to go too far afield and
start }Ilnakmg everything in the name of terrorism a major crime
puncis able by the Secretary of State. That's not the way we have
co? tﬁ?tid our business here in the United States over the years
J 1unk they have fou.nd somewhat of a balance, and with a little
eaning 1up, as the chalrrpan suggests, I think it is something that
\lzvoe can all agree on as being a legitimate response. Certainly after
years the Moz}treal Convention needs to be, I think permanent-
ly SinaIde steigutorlly part of our law. ’ ’
. S0 1'would urge us just to go right ahead. M i
into the process of amending thes% bills. - Chalrman, and get
1(\3’[r. Hucaes. Thank you.
urrent law (18 U.S.C. 32) prohibits willful d
_ _ ' . amage or destruc-
31:11111 aofe e(l)lr(éraftt‘or aircraft parts and facilities withgthe inteesnifut%
dam: 1%1 g rnrbei.s roy the aircraft and the willful incapacitation of any
The relevant provisions of the conventi
‘ ‘ ‘ 1on—the Montreal C -
tllon, which your section-by-section says this bill is intended Otgvierg-
p elrnexflt, require that the United States enact laws that prohibit
}}n awhul and Intentional acts of violence against people on aircraft
lt such an act is likely to endanger the safety of the aircraft. de-
z; Z}Ifllcxllagnor c_lamgxgmg an aircraft and rending it incapable of ﬂ’ight
or cetera.germg its safety in flight, placing any destructive device,
The proposed amendment to section 32, h i
: r , , at least in sub-
section (a)(1), as I read it, appears to go be O\gever .
d1§téat?s of the convention, if I'm corrgct. yond eurrent law and the
eliminates the specific intent required b i
. y current law, int
to damage or destroy the aircraft, and provides in part thelilt1 t?}?;
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willful interference with the operation of aircraft or making it un-
suitable for use is prohibited.

This appears to make criminal certain acts that do not affect the
safety of the aircraft, such as, for instance, the refusal to deliver
food to the plane by striking maintenance crews.

It might also make picket lines by striking aircraft pilots illegal,
because such picket lines might interfere with the operation of the
aircraft by inducing other crews not to cross the picket line, and
yet have no impact upon the safety of anyone or have to do with
sabotage, as we are trying to define it in the bill.

I don’t think that you intend that result, and I just wonder—I
know you've had some discussions with staff on this subject—if we
should not be clarifying the language to make it clear that we do
not intend to proscribe that type of conduct.

Mr. RicHARD. That'’s correct, Mr. Chairman. In subsection 32(a)1)
of the bill, we would be content to go back to the language of
“wrecks” rather than “interferes with the operation.”

Mr. HuGHEs. The language that’s used presently in the law?

Mr. RicHARD. Yes.

Mr. Hugses. I think that would be satisfactory.

Mr. RicuaRrD. This was certainly not our intent to reach the kind
of behavior you——

Mr. HugHss. I think that will address that particular problem;
we can agree on that.

I assume that the requirement that the prohibited conduct be
done willfully means what it traditionally does in Federal criminal
law, and that is that the defendant is acting with a bad purpose or
evil motive.

Mr. RicHARD. Mr. Chairman, I'm not sure I would go that far.

As you know, questions of intent under the criminal law are very
confusing and complex. I would suggest that it doesn’t necessarily
reach as far as bad purpose or evil motive. It has to be willfully,
intentionally, and knowingly done.

But the bottom line is that this bill is designed not to change ex-
isting law with respect to what “willful” means under existing
criminal law. But what existing law is in the area of willfulness
and intent is less than a clear area under the law.

Mr. Hucues. Well, it certainly does connote bad motive, I would
think. Willful——

Mr. Suaw. If the chairman would yield to me on that point——

Mr. HucHgs. The gentleman from Florida.

Mr. Suaw. I think that when we are in this particular area,
someone may be thinking of acting on behalf of their country with-
out the traditional evil type of motive, when it certainly would be
evil as far as this country, and the results would be an absolute
atrocity.

All throughout history, people would think they were doing
things in the name of God or their country when they were doing
some pretty terrible things.

Those words concern me a little, and maybe we are in an area
now where we ought to take a look at. You bring up a good point,
and I think that maybe we better be taking a close look at this.

Mr. HugHes. Well, rather than me put words in your mouth,
why don't you tell us what you define as “willful,” because I agree
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with the gentleman. I think that obviously, we don’t want to ex-
clt}de those who are acting in an intentional, knowing fashion, but
think that they are acting pursuant to their national or organiza-
tional goals.

Cer.tainly what we are trying to reach ig conduct which is done
knowingly, but “willful” connotes an intent, a knowledge, that you
know what you are doing. What else does it connote to you? How

. Mr. RicuarD. Well, let me reiterate that it was not our objective
In the amendments to section 32 to change the “willful” standard
Il any way. So existing law designed with respect to the meaning
of “willfulness” would remain.

I would suggest that “willful” reaches intentional, knowing, pur-
poseﬁ;l conduct, but need not necessarily, under existing law, pick
up evil purpose or evil motive.

Mr. HugHEs. I agree, because there are a lot of people who are

Mr. RicHARD. That’s right.
Mr. Hucnes. So, obviously, we don’t intend that.
So what we are talking about—and I think the record should be

cle;ar—we are talking about a purposeful, intentional, knowing
act——

Mr. RicHARD. Knowing.

Mr. HucuEs. That is what we are talking about. OK.

Mr. RicHARD. If T may, just to clarify one point, Mr. Chairman,
and that refers to a statement I made concerning the phrase
“interferes with the operation of.”

I had indicated that, for purposes of section 32(a)(1), we would
have no concerns with substituting for that phrase the existing lan-
guage of section_ 32 dealing with “wrecks’ but that phrase is also

vention we would have to stay with that phrase. I am referring spe-
cifically nhow to subsection 32(a)(3) of the bill which also uses the
phrase “interferes with the operation of such a facility.”

Hov’vever, with respect to that phraseology, I would suggest it
doesn’t reach the concerns you've articulated about the more in-
nocuous types of behavior that might interfere with it, because it
also requires “likely to endanger the safety of the aircraft in
flight,” I wanted to clarify that my remark with respect to substi-
(t‘u)tlon was limited just to the paragraph (1) and not to paragraph
. Mr. Huches. I understand. OK. Well, we will see if we can’t clar-
ify that to comport with the convention, the treaty, and at the

same time make it clear we're not talking about innocuous acts,
some of which I described.

I have no further questions.
The gentleman from Florida?
Mr. Smrra. No, thank you.
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Mr. HugHaes. OK. What I would like to do is, I would like to
recess the hearing and reset the hearing for this afternoon for pur-
poses of markup.

We have matters on the floor this morning, and it would be my
intent to reschedule a markup for 1:30 today.

, The subcommittee stands recessed.

[Whereupon, at 10 a.m., the subcommittee was recessed, to recon-

vene at 1:30 p.m., the same day, in markup.]
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